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Arizona Republic: Reforming the 1872 Mining Law 

Measure offers cleanup of mines

Update to 135-year-old law would charge miners royalties
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Billions of dollars worth of environmental damage in Arizona could be repaired and
thousands of abandoned mines safely secured under terms of mining-reform legislation now
before the U.S. Senate. 

But the bill also could hamper U.S. competitiveness and mining exploration and make the
country more dependent on foreign sources of ore.

The complex debate has far-flung consequences for Arizona. The industry is expected to
pump more than $5 billion into the state's economy this year. 

Under terms of the bill, miners on federal lands for the first time ever would be required
to pay a royalty for the minerals they extract. The funds would be used to pay for an
estimated $70 billion cleanup of the wreckage left by more than a century and a half of
hard-rock mining.

Although many of Arizona's mines are on private land and not subject to the royalties, a
portion of the funds collected nationally could go toward securing an estimated 100,000
dangerous abandoned mines in the state. 

Companies now pay royalties for taking soft-rock materials such as oil sands and coal from
public lands but not for copper, gold, silver uranium and other minerals. Earthworks, a
Washington public-policy group focused on hard-rock mining, estimates that minerals valued
at $1 billion are taken from public lands each year with no compensation to the
government. 

Common ground

The industry is regulated by the General Mining Act of 1872, which is seen by all sides as
outdated and inequitable. 

The law, designed to promote the search for valuable minerals and the settlement of the
West, established mining as the highest and best use for federal land.

It allows miners and mining companies to take whatever they find with no compensation to
the government. It establishes a process to acquire rights to the subsurface minerals by
staking a claim and to purchase the surface rights for as little as $2.50 per acre by
"patenting" the claim. 

The Hard Rock Mining and Reclamation Act of 2007 proposes that new mines would pay 8
percent of the gross value of minerals they extract from federal land. Existing mines
would pay a 4 percent royalty.

Royalty payments from existing mines would generate about $40 million a year to fund
environmental cleanups, abandoned-mine closures and aid to communities such as San Manuel
that have been negatively impacted by hard-rock mining. 

Half of the royalties would be returned to the states that generated them and half would
be available to all other states.

The mining industry agrees that reforms are needed. 

Companies such as Phoenix-based Freeport-McMoRan Copper & Gold Inc., which acquired Phelps
Dodge Corp. in March, acknowledge that the process of selling federal land to mining
companies for as little as $2.50 per acre needs to be changed and agree that some form of
royalty payment is appropriate.

But Ken Vaughn, a spokesman for Freeport and the Arizona Mining Association, noted that an
8 percent royalty would be the highest in the world and put a damper on mining and mineral
exploration in the United States. 

Arizona continues to be the nation's No. 1 copper producer and one of the country's top
hard-rock mining states. Sustained high metals prices have sparked a latter-day mining
boom in parts of the state, with old mines being reopened and new ones planned. And the
filing of mining claims by companies and individuals has risen sharply as prices have

soared for copper, gold and uranium. 

Besides the royalty provision, the Hard Rock Mining and Reclamation Act of 2007 would halt
the practice of patenting claims, termed by the bill's opponents as a "federal land
giveaway." It also makes it easier to ban mining on scenic or religious sites and gives
federal land managers broader authority to deny mining permits.

Although current mining operations are required to clean up or reclaim mines when they are
closed, no such laws governed past projects. The result is a national landscape littered
with as many as 500,000 abandoned mines.

"The mining-law reform bill will help us in many ways," Navajo Nation Vice President Ben
Shelly said in a statement supporting the law. "It makes it a priority to protect special
places like sacred sites. It sets strong public health, environmental and cleanup
standards."

Hurdles in Senate

The legislation passed the House last month with a 244-166 vote but faces hurdles in the
Senate.

Senate Majority Leader Harry Reid, D-Nev., whose state dominates U.S. gold mining even
more than Arizona does copper, is wary of imposing royalties on mining companies. 

Arizona Sens. Jon Kyl and John McCain declined to comment on the bill until it is further
along in the Senate.

A coalition of Arizona environmental groups and officials from Arizona mining towns have
banded together to lobby to support the legislation. 

"The industry has diversified," said Roy Chavez, a former miner who also was mayor of
Superior. "Why can't we look at some upgrading of the rules and the laws?"

Taylor McKinnon, a spokesman for the Center for Biological Diversity environmental
advocacy group in Flagstaff, said, "The history of hard-rock mining in the West and
Southwest is a tragic one for people and the environment. The time for reforming the
mining law is long past." 

The proposed law also is backed by 20 Native American tribes in Arizona.

"Our people have inhaled radioactive dust from the waste piles, drank contaminated water
from abandoned pit mines and watered our herds with contaminated water," Shelly said in
the statement. 

He noted the Navajo have been hard hit by decades of uranium mining, which has left the
tribe with radioactive waste and an unusually high rate of certain cancers.

U.S. Rep. Raul Grijalva, D-Ariz., a member of the House Natural Resources Committee, which
wrote the bill, said the legislation would bring modern standards to mining. But he
acknowledged it would mean big changes for an industry that helped form Arizona.

Over the years, the mining industry had pumped billions of dollars into Arizona's economy
and built communities such as Bisbee, Prescott and Tombstone.

The Arizona Mining Association says copper mines alone pumped $4.7 billion into the
state's economy in 2006 and supported 28,600 jobs. 

Few on federal land

Virtually all of Arizona's operating copper mines are on private land. 

Of the 53,000 acres in mining claims controlled by Tucson's Asarco LLC, fewer than 1,000
are on public lands.

One of the biggest proposed mines, the $3 billion Resolution Copper mine near Superior, is
partially on federal land, but a proposed land swap, now before Congress, would give mine
developers title to the property. 

"We would be pleased to work with members of Congress as to how mining-law reform might
relate to the land exchange and to deal with any changes,"said Troy Corder, a Resolution
Copper spokesman.

The Rosemont copper mine proposed by Canada's Augusta Resource Corp. for the ..:namespace
prefix = st2 ns = "urn:schemas:contacts" />Santa Rita Mountains near Tucson also is mostly
on private land.

Augusta Resource Vice President Jamie Sturgess said the bill would curb the company's
future expansion in the state.

"It would curtail exploration and mine development in Arizona and the United States," he
said. 

Rep. John Boehner, R-Ohio, the top House Republican, says the royalties will make mining
in the United States "uneconomic" and send "thousands of jobs and billions in economic
investment to countries like China and India where they are wanted." 
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